

FEBRUARY 2007 NEWSLETTER

Wine Country Century Amgen Tour of California

Let the drumbeat begin...

You know the drumbeat we mean: the never-ending call for volunteers that you will be hearing from now until May. If you're one of the club's hardcore veteran volunteers, this little reminder won't mean much to you. You already have the date marked in your Dayrunner. (For those not that plugged in, the date is Saturday, May 5.)

If, however, you are not one of the club's hardcore veteran volunteers, then this message is meant for you. The thing is, some of those old veterans work their little keesters off on the WCC, before, during, and after the event. This can lead to burn-out. What we would like to see is more people involved so that nobody has to work that hard. Shorter shifts for everyone. Think of it: the more of us that do a little, the less there is for each of us to do. And yet we still all get the cool t-shirt and the workers' ride and dinner for free, plus—the best part—we all share in the satisfaction and pride that comes with having helped to put on just about the best century ride around.

February marks our traditional WCC kick-off: the first posting of the roster of committee chairs (see page 8) and the first call for helpers on the event. Although it may seem as if we beg and plead for volunteers every year, the fact is that many people love to do this, and many of those many people sign up early to snag their favorite jobs. People want to work on the same rest stop crew with the same cohort of pals they worked with last year. If you dither and delay too long on calling the committee chair of your choice, your choice might turn out to be somewhat limited. That favorite crew might be filled up already. The best plan is to jump all over this right now.

The WCC for 2007 is very much in the mode of: if it ain't broke, don't fix it. We've got the thing wired at this point. However, that doesn't mean we won't be tinkering with the details a little. There is always something that can be tweaked just a bit to make it a better event for both our participants and our staff. WCC Chair Doug Simon and his team of committee chairs will be busy beavers in the months ahead, fine-tuning our well-oiled machine. But none of their little adjustments will amount to much if they don't have the help of all of you, the club members, to make it happen on May 5. To volunteer, or to learn more about what working on the WCC entails, go to...

WCC committee chair roster on page 8

Is it more than a Bicycle Race?

On President's Day, Monday, February 19th, when the 18 professional race teams ride into Santa Rosa for their three laps of downtown and a sprint finish in Courthouse Square, it should certainly provide for some memorable racing and excitement.

Tuesday morning, February 20th will give a different opportunity to get close to these athletes: the teams will assemble in Railroad Square, starting at 8:00 AM, to warm up, sign in with race officials, and be introduced to the crowd. At 10:00AM the race rolls out of town via Bennett Valley Road, Glen Ellen, and Trinity Road on the way to Sacramento.

But this is more than just a two-day event in Santa Rosa (eight days total for California). The race will require months of planning by the organizers and the cities involved, and will demand participation by literally thousands of people. For most of those people, including the volunteers from the Santa Rosa Cycling Club, the race offers an opportunity for their enthusiasm for bicycling of all types to be turned into a very visible demonstration of just how widespread that enthusiasm is in the community.

For 2007 there will be more events than last year.

February 6, 6:30 PM: a volunteer-training session at the SR Vets Building, covering all aspects of course marshalling and safety.

February 11: SRCC will help clear litter and garbage from part of the course (to make it look nice for the TV cameras). (See page 2.)

February 17: visitors, bike clubs, and local race teams will be invited to join SRCC on preview rides over a portion of the Stage 1 course.

There will be outreach to residents and businesses along the course, and to local schools.

On race day there will be helmet-decorating and a ride around part of the finish straight for child cyclists.

We want to get as many bicycles downtown as possible, and the Sonoma County Bicycle Coalition will again provide secure bicycle parking, this year at City Hall on Monday and Railroad Square on Tuesday morning.

See you there! Volunteer at amgentourofcalifornia.com

-Martin Clinton

MINUTE MIX A

Highlights from the General Membership and Executive Board meetings for January

- **1. Call to Order:** President Martin Clinton called the general meeting to order at the Round Table on Occidental Road on Wednesday, January 10. 78 members and guests were in attendance.
- **2. Treasurer's Report**: Treasurer Donna Emery announced that, as of December 31, the checking account balance was \$5,747.37 with \$40,906.05 in savings.
- **3. WCC:** Century Chair Doug Simon reported that planning for the century is progressing well. The Board has been conferring on the Active.com forms, on jersey orders, and on other long-range items for the event. (See article on page 1 and roster on page 8.)
- **4. Holiday Dinner:** The Board reviewed the December Holiday Dinner with event Chairs René Goncalves and Sharron Bates. Various changes are being considered for next year's event, but no final decisions have been made at this time.
- **5. Drawing # 1:** Ride Director Bill Oetinger conducted the fourth quarter (2006) Ride Leader drawing, and Donn King and Steve Drucker were the winners of \$25 each.
- **6. Drawing # 2:** Commute miles Czar Alan Bloom held the annual raffle for all members who had logged their commute miles at the club site. Alan had a substantial quantity of bike swag, from hats to tubes, and many commuters in the room went home with booty.
- **7. Tour of California:** Martin Clinton, local volunteer coordinator for the Amgen Tour of California, outlined plans for the event and put out the call for volunteers. (See article on page 1.)
- **8. Free Lunch:** Bill Oetinger announced that, as compensation for not having free pizza at the meeting, all those present would be rewarded (for coming out to vote) by having their names added to a list of those entitled to a free lunch (burrito and drink) at the Free Lunch Ride (the Second Saturday Ride in March).
- **9. Elections:** Secretary Adrienne Ruggles distributed ballots for the annual election of Board members. Everyone voted and the results can be seen on the Board roster on page 8. (See article on page 7.)
- 10: Miles: President Martin Clinton choreographed a bike miles "sitdown" among those present. With all members standing, Martin had them sit down if they had ridden less than 1000…less than 2000…less than 3000 miles a year…etc. Only about four were still standing at 9000 miles, and only two—Joe Morgan and Dave Trumbo—were on the high side of 10,000 miles. Bill Oetinger presented each of them with a special 10,000-mile diploma in honor of their acheivement.
- **11. Guest Speaker:** KC Butler, Executive Director of the California Bicycle Coalition, spoke to the members on current events in the world of state bicycle advocacy in Sacramento. He also thanked the club for its continuing financial support of the CBC.

Adopt-a-Back Road Litter Pick-up

Special session in conjunction with the Amgen Tour of California

Sunday • February 11 • 10:00 AM Bennett Valley Golf Club (corner of Yulupa and Bennett Valley)

Cleanup will extend from the golf course to Glen Ellen (10 miles). The club will buy lunch for all involved after the event. We will need at least 40 on hand for pick-up and traffic control.

Gordon Stewart • 823-0941 • gordon@gsathome.com

• THE MID-STATE TOUR •

June 2-9, 2007 Six stages • 410-250 miles • 29,000' (or less)

Slightly more accessible than our Northern Oregon Tour: a little closer to home and a little shorter on bike miles, with some form of shorter, easier option on each of its six stages. (The longest, hilliest options each day will still be quite challenging.) It doesn't move around as much, using only three campgrounds total, with multiple loop rides from those base camps...less set-up and take-down of your tent and camp! Also one day shorter than the Oregon Tour. We'll drive home on a Saturday, leaving Sunday free for decompressing and doing a week's worth of cycling and camping laundry.

Routes are recycled from two previous tours: the Condor Country Tour of 2001 and the Central Coast Tour of 1997. Four of the stages are in or near the Santa Ynez Valley (Solvang-Santa Barbara area) and two work out of a base camp in Paso Robles. We will drive from the Solvang area to Paso Robles to connect the two hubs, but that drive day will also include a full stage to be ridden after the short drive. While three of the stages will be almost the same as on the previous tours, the other three will incorporate some old roads in new routes that will allow them to function as loops from central hubs.

See the December newsletter for a more detailed prospectus on the tour, or e-mail Bill Oetinger for a detailed stage-by-stage preview.

Entry fee: \$350. (Includes all camp fees and most meals.) To request a PDF entry form, e-mail or call Doug Simon (desimon@sbcglobal.net or 577-0113).

• The Northern Oregon Tour •

August 4-12, 2007 Seven stages • 570 miles • 35,000'

Beginning and ending near Eugene, this grand tour follows a counterclockwise loop: first two days moving from west to east, up and over the heart of the Cascade mountain range; then two days heading north through the dry, austere beauty of Central Oregon; then one fabulous stage riding downstream along the legendary Historic Columbia River Highway; and finally two days heading south amidst the wooded foothills, farmlands, and rivers on the west side of the Cascades.

This is a wonderful, epic loop, with spectacular and varied scenery throughout. One of the most exciting tours we have ever offered. It is also a very long loop, with all stages over 70 miles and some over 80 or 90 miles. Participants will need to bring good fitness and good attitudes about long rides for this to be a positive experience. Either that or make liberal use of our sag fleet (always a viable option).

See the November newsletter for a more detailed prospectus on the tour, or e-mail Bill Oetinger for a detailed stage-by-stage preview.

Entry fee: \$350. Includes all camp fees and most meals, but NOT three nights in motels. First 30 registrants are assured of motel reservations (based on double occupancy). After that...who knows? To request a PDF entry form, e-mail or call Bill Oetinger (srcc@ap.net or 823-9807).

BACKROADS & BREAKAWAYS

B&B is a column for and about local club rides, news, gossip, anecdotes, odds and ends. If you have a story to share about a ride you led, your race results, a cycling vacation, whatever...call Bill Oetinger @ 823-9807 or send e-mail to the club's e-mail address: srcc@ap.net.

Have you checked out the three new bridges along the extension of the Santa Rosa Creek trail? They open up a new leg of the trail, west of Fulton and on to Willowside Road. The trail was always there, but without the bridges, it could only be done by fording three creeks. Although paving of the path is still a year or so off, the surface is now well compacted gravel that's easy to manage on a road bike. The bridges are quite attractive and their installation has been well done. With the Prince Greenway once again open, it's now possible to ride the bike path (or nature trail, if you prefer) all the way from city center to Willowside...a very pleasant run, and a nice alternative to the busy city streets when heading for the west county.

We're now well launched into the new year, but our look backward at rides of the recent past takes us all the way back to Christmas weekend. But before tackling those rides, we have to go back even further, to Thanksgiving weekend, for a correction. I had assumed incorrectly, it turns out—that Randall Ray's ride on that Saturday had been rained out. In fact, it happened, and Randall sent me a note to set me straight: "We had 25 riders of all abilities come out to brave the cold and leave some of those Thanksgiving calories up on Geysers and Pine Flat Roads. It was a bright sunny day, with a brisk wind that increased as we gained elevation. I hung in the back third of the group, and at the top of the first climb about half of the riders elected to go on to the second climb on the Geysers. (I later received a phone call stating that several had ridden on to Cloverdale as well.) A small group of us made our way back to Pine Flat, where we passed and were passed by many familiar faces. For such a simple route, there are many options, and we saw a lot of 'branching' along the way. As our little group made the descent on Pine Flat, we passed more and more bunches of riders on their way up. As far as I know, my little mishap involving a turn, gravel, gravity, and a barbed wire fence was the only incident of the day." Randall's "incident" refers to a slightly traumatic off-road excursion, departing the PF descent at speed and fetching up in the clutches of a snaggle-tooth fence. But he survived it with only a minor shredding of his flesh and his wardrobe.

Back to Christmas weekend. Kimberly Hoffman gave the gang one more shot at her "favorites" route on the 23rd: "I was a bit late this day. (I know I'm notoriously late for my own rides, but a bit later than usual this time). I believe we had about 20 people, and once I got them started, we broke up quickly. I'm not quite sure how it happened, but Sue, Alan, and I ended up significantly off the back. We knew everyone had been and gone from the parking lot, so, on a whim decided to take the new section of the Santa Rosa Creek Trail back home. As noted on the chatty list, the bridges are nice and go well with the scenery and the gravel trail is quite rideable on a road bike. Another pleasant day on the bike for sure."

The next day Doug McKenzie led a D ride up the valley. "On Christmas Eve I lead the first D-paced ride in a long time. It was almost a dare from a few people commenting on the fact that a lot of C-paced rides turn out to be D's. Nine showed at the start at Piner High, a few more than expected on Christmas Eve. It was a nice day for a ride, light winds, cool temps, dry. Only one other fixie besides mine. We took off down Piner to Guerneville at what I considered a reasonable D pace, low 20's. It's where I'm comfortable with a 79" gear, about 90 RPM.

The riders quickly realized whether they would be sticking together or not. We did a stop at Wohler Bridge. A couple riders peeled off at Eastside and another realized he would be off the back. Even though the route was relatively flat, with some rollers, there had to be some battles for KOR's (King of Rollers). Brian Carroll seemed to be feeling good and picked off most of them. But for the one city limit at Healdsburg, the surprise winner was Jose Mundo. I think of Jose as a steady C-pace, not a sneaky D rider. After a quick regroup at the river park, we continued back to the start with the group pretty much still intact. It seems we have a decent D-paced sector of the club. I suggest we have about one D paced ride a month.

On Christmas Day, Sue Bennett led her now nearly traditional Christmas Cookie Ride. Sue wasn't sure—a month in advance—whether she would be around on the big day this year, so she wasn't able to post the ride in the newsletter ride list. But by mid-December, she had sorted out her holiday plans and the ride was a go. We got it posted to the club website ride list and put out alerts on the e-mail chat list, and apparently those last-minute notices did the job, as Sue reports: "This year's Christmas Ride had a record number of riders; no suprise as the weather was the best in a couple of years. I also had a record number of riders stop in at the house after the ride. As Adrienne said: 'Weather made to order, great cookies, warm cider, great company...what more could we ask for?'"

There was only one ride listed for the last weekend of the year: Randall Ray's Last Chance Century on December 30. Randall reports: "Listing a ride on Dec 30th seemed a little dicey, and the 8:00 start time proved to serve up temps in the 30's. Still, 15 highly motivated riders showed for the little spin up to Cloverdale and back, picking up several more riders as we snaked through the backroads of Forestville and Windsor. This ride was truly remarkable for a number of reasons, not least of which being the weather. In spite of the lingering frost, the sun soon warmed us enough that we were all shedding our sleeves and shells, which remained stowed away for the rest of the day. The holiday weekend also left us with the roads practically to ourselves, even on 128 approaching the casino. Most impressive, though, was the fact that we remained gruppo compatto for most of the day. Everybody in our little peloton seemed content to motor along at a lively social pace, just taking in the scenery, chatting about the year's experiences, and enjoying each other's company. The last 30 rolly miles created a few gaps, as the shadows grew long and I'm sure the big boys needed to stretch their legs. There was a crossing of wheels as they mixed it up, and one rider-Greg Durbin-went down without serious injury. It was rewarding to squeeze in one more hundred-miler in '06, but more so to be a part of Bill O's 52nd century of the year! For the mathematically challenged, that's a century a week. Not too shabby!" (And Bill O says, "Aw, shucks.")

Part of the reason there was no ride scheduled for New Years Eve was that we had our big New Years Day ride (and party) laid on for the following day. And what a nice day it turned out to be. The weather could not have been better. My bike thermometer showed 78° in midafternoon, with the bulk of the ride carried out on the high side of 70°. (This is January 1 we're talking about.) Incredible. And the crowd was as impressive as the weather: no one got an exact head count, but estimates seem to fall around the number 120. That's 120 riders rolling out of Finley Park together, heading for the Joe Rodota Trail. Quite a sight! The only thing wrong with that number is that only about 30 people out of those 120 had the courtesy to RSVP for the party afterward, making the buying and preparing of food a real

The following system is used in our ride schedule so that riders can estimate the relative difficulty of each ride.

TERRAIN

- 1: Mostly flat (River Road, Dry Creek)
- 2: Rolling, easy grades (Westside Road)
- 3: Moderate grades (Graton Road)
- **4:** Hilly; a few steep climbs (Coleman Valley Road, Franz Valley Road)
- **5:** Very hilly; lots of long climbs (Trinity Grade, The Geysers, Skaggs Springs Road) (If available, elevation gain may be listed.)

TEMP0

Actual ride speed may vary, depending on terrain, distance, weather, and group dynamics. Tempo listing is only a ballpark estimate.

A: relaxed pace; frequent regroups; waits for all riders. Over 26 minutes*

B: touring pace; regroups every 30-45 minutes; waits for all riders. 23-26 minutes*

C: brisk pace; pacelines likely; regroups every 30-60 minutes. 19-22 minutes*

D: aggressive pace; pacelines; slower riders may miss regroups. Under 19 minutes*

*Times are for official SRCC speed trap: 4.4 mostly uphill miles on Graton Road from Ross Road in Graton to summit at Tanuda/Facendini junction. If you want to know where you fit in on club rides, time yourself on this section (at your normal riding tempo) and compare your time to the list above.

DISTANCE

The last figure in the formula, stated in approximate miles. (If in doubt, leader should **over**estimate mileage slightly.)

• RSVP WITH RIDE LEADER •

Ride leaders should provide maps and/or route instructions. Riders should carry I.D., cash, tube(s), flat repair kit, water bottle(s), and have their own map in case they get lost.

HELMETS ARE MANDATORY ON ALL CLUB RIDES!

Non-members are welcome on club rides! (Non-members must sign a liability waiver provided by the ride leader.) If the course seems too long or difficult, the ride leader can generally suggest an alternate starting place or bail-out route.

RAIN CANCELS ALL RIDES, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED.

RIDES LEAVE PROMPTLY AT TEN MINUTES AFTER THE LISTED TIME.

RIDE SCHEDULE

PDF route slips available at www.srcc.com...go to Current Ride List

SATURDAY • FEBRUARY 3

Century-of-the-Month

3/BC/100 • 6500' 8:30 AM • Willowside School

R on Hall > L on Sanford > R on Occi > L on HS > R on bike path > Mill Station > L on Ragle > R on Bodega > L on Watertrough > R on Sanders > L on Kennedy > R on Blucher Valley > R on Bloomfield > R on Pet-VF > L on Hwv 1 (regroup in Tomales) > South on Hwy 1 > R on Cypress > R on Mesa > Thru Pt Reves Station > R on Hwy 1 > R on Sir Francis Drake > R on Pierce Ranch > R to Heart's Desire Beach, Tomales Bay State Park (regroup at beach) > Retrace to L on Pierce Ranch > L on SFD > R on Bear Valley > L on Hwy 1 > L on Mesa > L on Cypress > L on Hwy 1 > R on Fallon-Two Rock >Lon Ghericke > Ron Pet-VF > Lon Bloomfield > L on Pleasant Hill > R on Covert > L on Hwy 116 > R on Hurlbut > R on E. Hurlbut > L on HS > R on Occi > L on Sanford > R on Hall.

Bill Oetinger—823-9807

Over Heald and Dale

2.5/A/40 • 2.5/AB/49 9:00 AM • Healdsburg City Hall

A route: R on Grove > R on Mill > Westside > R on W. Dry Creek > R on Yoakim Bridge > L on Dry Creek > R on Dutcher Creek > Cloverdale Blvd (Rest stop at Grapes and Grounds) > L on Cloverdale Blvd > L on First > Crocker > R on Asti > Geyserville > R on Souverain > L on Fredson > R on Lytton Springs > L on Dry Creek > R on Kinley > L on Mill > L on Grove to City Hall. AB route: Same as A route to Geyserville, then: L on Hwy 128 > L on Geysers > R on Red Winery > R on Alexander Valley > R on Lytton Station > Rejoin A ride.

Ken Russeff—953-1804

SUNDAY • FEBRUARY 4

SRCC Welcome Wagon Ride

1/A/10 10:00 AM • Julliard Park

An introductory ride for novice cyclists (although veteran riders are welcome too). Easy, social pace, heading out the SR Creek Trail and back. Plenty of opportunities for learning bike skills with supportive, experienced mentors. Instruction on working on bikes, if the riders want it. Rides to be repeated on a regular basis, as long as there is a demand for them.

Mike & Janice Eunice—575-9439

Cotati-Tomales

2-3/A/ 35 9:30 AM • Cotati Dog Park

R on Myrtle > Valparaiso > L on W. Sierra > L on Stony Pt > R on Roblar > R on Canfield > L on Bloomfield > R on Pet-Valley Ford > L on Middle > R on Marsh > L on Franklin School > L on Whitacker Bluff > R on Middle > L on Dillon Beach (rest stop at Tomales Bakery) > R on Hwy 1 > R on Fallon-Two Rock > L on Carmody > L on Pet-Valley Ford > R on Roblar > L on Stony Pt > R on W. Sierra > R on Valparaiso > Myrtle back to park.

Rose Mello-543-5889

SATURDAY • FEBRUARY 10

Valentine's Sweetheart Ride

2-4/CD/54 9:30 AM • Analy HS

Lon HS > Lon Hwy 116 > Lon Joe Rodota Trail > R on Llano > R on Todd > L on Old Grav > L on Hwy 116 > R on Lone Pine > L on Cunningham > R on Schaeffer > R on Canfield > L on Bloomfield > R on Burnside > L on Barnett Valley > Jonive > L on Occidental (Regroup in Occi) > North on Boho > Over river to R on River > R on Sunset > R on Westside > R on Wohler > L on Eastside > R on Trenton-H'burg > Laguna > L on Trenton > L on River > R on Trenton > L on River > R on Olivet > R on Oakwild > L on W. Olivet > R on Olivet > R on Willowside > R on Hall > L on Sanford > R on Occidental > L on HS to Analy. (This month's multi-tempo ride is on Feb 17.)

Steve & Jessie Kroeck—829-0224

SUNDAY • FEBRUARY 11

Litter Pick-up Day

10:00 AM •Bennett Valley Golf Club (corner of Yulupa and Bennett Valley)

See item on page 2.

Gordon Stewart—823-0941

SATURDAY • FEBRUARY 17

Tour of California Preview Rides

2-3-4/ABC/30-60-73 9:30 AM • SR City Hall lot

C route: Prince Greenway > SR Creek Bike Trail > South on Fulton > R on Hall > L on Sanford > R on Occidental > L on High School > R on East Hurlbut > Bike Trail > Mill Station > Lon Ragle > R on Bodega > Lon Watertrough > R on Pleasant Hill > R on Bloomfield > L on

Canfield > R on Roblar > L on Pet-Valley Ford > R on Carmody > R on Fallon-Two Rock > L on Twin Bridge > R on Tom-Pet > R on Hwy 1 (Rest stop at Tomales Bakery) > From Tomales, the route will follow that of Stage 1 of the Tour of California back to Santa Rosa: North on Hwy 1 > R on Coleman Valley > L on Bohemian Hwy > R on Occidental > L on Sanford > Hall > Third into downtown. B route: same as C to Valley Ford, then R on Valley Ford-Freestone > R on Bodega > L on Bohemian Hwy > Rejoin C route in Occidental. A route: Same as C & B to Mill Station, then follow MS to L on Cherry Ridge > R on Occidental, rejoin B & C routes.

A: George Gallegos—544-3178 B: Doug Simon — 577-0113 C: Bill Oetinger — 823-9807

SUNDAY • FEBRUARY 18

River Rambles

2/B/40

10:00 AM • Mirabel Park and Ride

R on River > L on Wohler > R on Westside > L on W. Dry Creek to end > retrace to start.

Wayne Kellam—523-1878

SATURDAY • FEBRUARY 24

A Hill and a Bump

4/BC/50 9:00 AM • Healdsburg City Hall

Lon Grove > Lon Healdsburg > Ron Alexander Valley > Lon Pine Flat to top > Return to Ron Red Winery > Lon Geysers > Ron Hwy 128 > Ron Geyserville > Lon Canyon > Lon Dry Creek > Ron Grove to finish.

Randall Ray-433-2555

SUNDAY • FEBRUARY 25

Mix and Match Ride

2-3/BC/60-? 9:30 AM Triumph Life Center 131A Stony Circle, Suite 975, SR

R on Stony Pt > R on Santa Rosa Crk Trail east under Stony Pt toward downtown SR > Sonoma Ave > Lon Hahman > Ron Montgomery > Lon Mission > L on Montecito (C option: over Fountain Grove > R on Mendocino > R on Old Red) > R on Brush Crk > Wallace > L on Riebli > L on Mark West Springs > R on Old Red > Right on Faught > L on Pleasant (C option: R on Chalk Hill > L on 128, etc.) > R on Old Red > R on Front > First > L on Piper > R on Fitch Mtn > L on Powell > R on Healdsburg > R on Alexander Valley > L on Lytton Station > R on Lytton Springs > R on Dry Crk (Rest stop at Dry Creek Store) > Lambert Bridge > L on West Dry Crk > R on Westside > (C: out-&-back on Mill Crk) > L on Wohler > L on Eastside > R on Trenton-H'burg > L on Trenton > L on

River > R on Old Trenton > R on Oakwild > L on W. Olivet > R on Olivet > L on Piner > R on Willowside > L on Hall > L on Fulton > R onto Santa Rosa Crk Trail > L on Stony Pt > Left on Stony Circle to finish.

Denise Prue—486-2015 Annie Osborn—829-5656

Round-a-bout to Petaluma

2/A/43

9:30 AM • SW Community Park

L on Hearn > L on Stony Point > R on Ludwig > L on Llano > R on Todd > L on Hwy 116 > R on Lone Pine > L on Bloomfield > L on Pet-Valley Ford > Bodega > L on Pepper > R on Center > R on Liberty > L on Rainsville > R on Stony Point > L on Petaluma Blvd > Old Redwood > R on Main (Coffee in center across from fire house) > Petaluma Hill > L on E. Railroad > R on Willow > L on Eucalyptus > R on Old Red > L on Valparaiso > L on W. Sierra > R on Stony Point > R on Hearn to Park.

Sue Bennett—523-1322

Nikola's 74th Birthday Ride

2/C/74 • 2/B/68 9:00 AM • Nikola's house (424 Carillo, SR)

Thru SR > L on Mendocino > Old Red > R on Faught > R on Chalk Hill > L on Hwy 128 > R on Pine Flat > L on Red Winery > L on Geysers > R on Hwy 128 > R on Geyserville > Asti > L on Theresa > L on Dutcher Crk > L on Dry Crk > R on Yoakim Bridge > L on W. Dry Creek > R on Westside > L on Wohler Bridge > L on Eastside > R on Trenton/H'burg > L on Mark West Station > R on Slusser > L on Wood > R on Fulton > R then L (east, under Fulton) on SR Creek Trail > L on Pierson > Thru SR to Carillo. B route takes Canyon to Dry Creek. Beer and brats afterward.

Nikola Farats — 535-0399

SATURDAY • MARCH 17

14th Annual Apple Cider Century

3-5/C/100 • 6000' • 3/BC/100K 8:30 AM • Ragle Park

L on Ragle > L on Mill Station > L on Sullivan > L on Green Valley > R on Thomas > Maddocks > R on GV > L on Hwy 116 > L on River > R on Old Monte Rio > R on River (regroup in Monte Rio) > 100-K goes L in MR; 100-mile stays on River > R on Austin Creek > R on Caz Hwy > L on Ft Ross > L on Meyers Grd > L on Hwy 1 > L on River > R on Moscow (regroup in Duncans Mills) > R on Boho (rejoin 100K route) > R on Bodega > L on VF-Freestone > L on Hwy 1 > R on Middle > R on Marsh > L on Franklin School > L on Whitaker Bluff > R on Middle > L on DB

(regroup in Tomales) > So on Hwy 1 > L on Tom-Pet > L on Twin Bridge > R on Fallon-Two Rock > L on Carmody > L on Pet-VF > R on Bloomfield > R on Pleasant Hill > L on Covert to Ragle Park. Rain on Saturday? Reboot for Sunday. RSVP to be sure.

100 K: Tony Buffa—824-4466 100 Mile: Bill Oetinger—823-9807

REGULAR RIDES

Wednesday Wanna-B's

B-tempo • 30-45 miles • 9:00 AM

First Wednesday: Howarth Park, Santa Rosa
Vin Hoagland—584-8607
Beth Anderson—874-3685
Second Wednesday: Healdsburg City Hall
Terri Peterson—433-7737
Third Wednesday: Ragle Park, Sebastopol
Doug Newberg —579-0925
Fourth Wednesday: Ragle Park, Sebastopol
Johann Heinzl—539-7991
Fifth Wednesday: Howarth Park, SR
Bob Briner—799-7146

West County Wednesdays

9:00 AM • C tempo Front Street Cafe, Forestville

Social C rides of about 3 hours. At least one big West County hill on each ride.

John & Chris Mason—887-1239

Friendly Fridays

2-3/B/25-40 • 9:00 AM at the following starting points:

First Friday: Cotati Dog Park
Greg Stone—527-6116
Second Friday: Howarth Park, Santa Rosa
Martin Clinton—569-0126
Third Friday: Ragle Park, Sebastopol
Doug Newberg—579-0925
Fourth Friday: City Hall lot, H'burg
Warren Watkins—433-4403
Fifth Friday (B group only): Esposti Park
Buck Hall—537-1946

2-4/C/35-50 • 9:00 AM

Same schedule as other Friday rides.

Martha Barton—538-9315 Dave Andersen—537-7745 Todd Sloan—571-1804

2-3/A/25-30 • 9:00 AM Janice Eunice—575-9439

Street Skills for Cyclists

Sunday February 4th Sunday March 18th Sunday April 1st

8:45 to 12:45 at Conference Room B, Memorial Hospital, 1165 Montgomery Dr, Santa Rosa

Reservations required 707-545-0153 mail to: info@bikesonoma.org

More BACKROADS & BREAKAWAYS

guessing game for those doing the work (Sharron Bates, René Goncalves, Sue Bennett, Tina Maddux, etc). We've become familiar with this not-clear-on-the-concept problem with RSVPs for club events. It always crops up at the club picnic, and there are even people who show up for the Holiday Dinner without reservations. What is it about RSVP that people don't understand? It means: please let those in charge know your are going to be there. It's not negotiable nor optional. If you're going to the party, pick up the phone or send an e-mail. Simple as that. Anyway, the folks in charge this time covered pretty well, and I don't think anyone went home hungry. But it has become a huge task, this New Years bash, and those same folks have let us know that this was their last one. If we are to have a New Years Day party next year, someone else will have to take it on.

There were two rides on the following Saturday. Ken Russeff led a ride out of Santa Rosa: "My A ride turned into an AB ride with a touch of C added in. It turned out to be a great formula and a great mix of riders. An even 30 riders showed up, including three visitors. Weather: crystal clear, albeit slightly cool at the start. Wind: 5-10 mph. Air quality: 22 on the top scale. Thanks to all. P.S., it was an unofficial birthday ride for Janice Eunice."

The other ride was Chris and John Mason's trek to Pine Flat from Forestville. I did that one, and it proved to be a perfect day to be out on the bike. Two dozen riders showed up, and most of them stayed together on a convoluted route heading over to Chalk Hill and 128. But once we arrived at the base of the big Pine Flat climb, any sense of cohesiveness in the group disintegrated, with folks motoring up the mountain at whatever tempo worked for them. Some hardy souls went all the way to the top, while others only went as far as the flat before turning around, and a few went through the flat to the base of the steep part. One way or another, it broke the group up into many little chunks, and some were so far apart that even a leisurely regroup in the sun at the Jimtown Store didn't succeed in putting all the pieces back together again. There was a stiff, chill wind blowing down out of the north. We had to battle into it all the way to our northern terminus at Lambert Bridge, but once we came about onto a southern heading, we had it at our backs, and it pushed us down West Dry Creek and Westside at a very comfortable clip.

Sunday, Rose Mello listed an AB ride and she sent in this note about it afterward. "We had 24 riders with weather to die for. We had an interesting event on our ride. There were five of us picking up the rear of the ride. We were regrouping at Trenton-Healdsburg and Eastside Roads. A car had stopped to ask us a question about our riding, and Gayle Walz tried to answer his question, but before she could say anything, he started calling us names. This guy just snapped. As he was driving off, we said have a good day and I waved. I think that pissed him off more, because he stopped in the middle of the intersection and got out of his car. Still swearing at us, he ended up throwing a apple cider bottle at us, which sprayed all of us with glass. Susan ended up with a flat tire. We did get the license plate number and description of the car, and called the sheriff. I hope they get the guy." Rain clouds in the middle of a sunny day...

Next up was the January Second Saturday Ride, this month staging out of Howarth Park. This weekend corresponded with a record-breaking cold snap, with overnight temps dropping to 20° or even lower in some areas. Fortunately, it was bone dry everywhere, and that made the cold tolerable. It had warmed up to around 30° by the

time the multitudes assembled by the tennis courts. There were only around ten riders for the very ambitious C route (the classic Trinity-Spring Mountain hill fest), but there were larger contingents for the A and B routes that stayed comfortably down near the floor of the Valley of the Moon. I did the C route, and we rolled out through Annadel, Oakmont, and Kenwood in company with the B's. We only really figured out who was going over the mountain when we reached the fork in the road at Dunbar and Trinity. The C's had a swell time going over to Napa Valley (and back). No question though, those hills are steep. The climbs were a tall order for this time of year—maybe for any time of year—and the shady descents were exceedingly nippy. Because it was dry though, the ice we had worried about on the descents was nowhere to be seen. Lou Salz was the C leader and Wayne Kellam was the B leader. He sent in this note: "The main description of the B ride is *cold*. We rode through an icy streamlet in front of the Dunbar School. It was either a broken pipe or a faucet left open to deter same. The dirt path at the end of Channel Drive had many frozen puddles on the way out and also on the way in at about 1:00 PM. The 21° overnight low was the lowest I can remember in years. The riders seemed fine in their multiple layers covering neck to toe. The clear, sunny sky helped too. This was everyone's first time riding through Sonoma Regional Park on Hwy 12. We started on the high end, which allowed us to swoop through the hills and trees to Arnold Drive. Very smooth and pretty, and not very crowded." That trail through the park was my contribution to the route. I've done it two or three times now, and it really is nice. You can reach it as Wayne's group did, with a short run south along Hwy 12 from the Arnold junction, or you can come at it from the Arnold Drive end, just north of Eldridge.

On Sunday, Kimberly and Matt listed Winter in the Wine Country. Kimberly reports: "It was cold Sunday morning as Matt and I rolled out with 10 C and 11 B riders. The C's got ahead, but we—the B's—passed them as they lounged at Hoffman House and we kept on going. We B's finished around noon and headed over to the Bear Republic, wondering how far behind the C's would be. I'd say they were about an hour behind and were quite ready for some lunch. Of our original 21, I think we had 14 people terrorizing the waitress for lunch, then we got a bonus, because Donn King had ridden up to Healdsburg just to enjoy lunch with us. Good riding, good food, good beer, good friends...what more could one ask for?"

• LETTERS •

Community Bikes is an all-volunteer, non-profit bicycle shop. We invite Santa Rosa Cycling Club members to take advantage of our services! We have the facilities, tools you can use, many parts, and expert advice to help you get your bike in top shape. On the first Saturday afternoon (1-5 pm) of every month we will open exclusively for SRCC members. There is no charge for participation. Bring your bikes. Also note that we have a large collection of vintage used parts.

Other shop hours are Thursday evenings 5-9 pm, and Sunday afternoons 1-5 pm. We are located at 4009 Sebastopol Road, near Wright Road in west Santa Rosa. Phone 579-5811.

Community Bikes refurbishes used bikes and keeps them on the road. Donations and volunteers are welcome and essential. We are committed to expanding the cycling scene in Sonoma County.

-Michael Teller

January meeting and elections

Our clever plan for bringing attendance at the January meeting down below the Round Table Pizza group room's rated capacity worked out just about the way we hoped it would. Eliminating the free pizza appears to be at least part of the reason we dropped from over 100 to just under 80 at the annual election meeting. We filled every chair in the room, but we were just within the posted limit.

We hated to give up on giving out the pizza, but we had to do something or face the wrath of the Fire Marshal. In lieu of the free food at the meeting though, we rewarded everyone who came to vote with avoucher good for a free lunch at El Sombrero Taqueria in Healdsburg after the Second Saturday ride in March...the original and now resurrected date of the formerly famous Free Lunch Ride.

As for the elections, they were carried out according to the club by-laws. Some incumbent Board members stepped down—Ron Bates, Adrienne Ruggles, and Doug Simon—and they were replaced by Donn King (our new Secretary) and Charlie Rowell and Robin Abramson as Officers-at-Large. Martin Clinton was replaced as President by former Vice-President Craig Gaevert, while Greg Durbin moved from Officer-at-Large to VP. Donna Emery remained as Treasurer, and Martin Clinton, Gordon Stewart, and John Miklaucic remained on the Board as Officers-at-Large.

Thanks to all past Board members, new Board members, and continuing Board members for devoting their time and energy to steering the club in the right direction.

· FOR SALE ·

Mtn Bike Tandem

19" Gary Fischer Mtn Bike Tandem • Suitable for road as well Hardly ridden • \$650 gets you and your honey out together Gary Wysocky—579-8404

Nearly New Flat-bar Road Bike

'06 Specialized Sirrus Sport • XL frame • Less than 200 miles Paid \$700...selling for \$450

James Aubuchon—633-3412

Nearly New Commuter Bike

Novara 06 15" town bike • Only 75 miles • Rear Rack & Fenders Shimano Nexus 7-Speed internal rear hub and drivetrain Lights & Kickstand • Puncture-resistent Vittoria Randonneur Cross Tires • \$350

Avila Filomena-484-9625

Look XK Lite Road Bike

49 cm • DuraAce & Ultegra • Small, fast • Excellent condition • Includes \$40 toward professional fitting • \$1850

Mike McGuire-542-6687

'95 Cadex 2 (Giant) Road Bike

56 cm • Excellent condition • many upgrades • \$300 Bernie—766-7056

DT Swiss Rims, new & used

1450's (1450 grams a set) • 28 spokes, bladed, front & rear Radial front, 2x rear • Used • Retail: \$750 a set; asking \$275 340's (1685 grams a set) • 28 spokes front, 32 rear New • Retail: \$600: asking \$400

Wes-545-3240

Rides for beginners scheduled

Mike and Janice Eunice have decided to list a regular schedule of entry-level rides for novice club members, beginning with a listing on Sunday, February 4, starting at Julliard Park. (See Ride List.)

Janice sent in this note with the ride listing: "Since you gave me the title of the club's official *Welcome Wagon*, I decided to take it seriously. Mike and I want to welcome new members—or simply those new to riding their bikes or who perhaps haven't been on their bikes for awhile—giving them an opportunity to ride at a comfortable pace and over an easy distance. If they need technical help with their bicycles, Mike can give some tips or help make small adjustments. If they need to know what an SRCC club membership entails, we can tell them. It's fun to ride your bike and there are many other benefits. We will meet at 10:00 AM, and the route will be along the Santa Rosa Creek Trail for starters. I usually like to find out whom I have on the ride and how active they are and how traffic tolerant. The mood and pace will be easy and social. I think there will be plenty of talking and exchanging information."

Janice says she would like to lead at least one of these rides each month, and if the demand is sufficient, she will lead even more. The club has been trying for some time to create a series of introductory rides for those new to cycling, and this looks like it should fill the bill.





Springing into April

— Bill Dunn —

Plans are already afoot to have an April ride schedule jam-packed with hilly rides for the club's April Alpina challenge. My extra early work on the scheduling was initiated when I heard from Marc Moons, Bob Redmond, and Tony Lee: they had configured a new route that they thought would be perfect for April Alpina. The club at this point has three traditional rides for April: The Nifty Ten-Fifty, the Pine Flat mass-start time trial, and the Clear Lake Double Metric. Now it looks as if we'll have a fourth.

We had to come up with a name for this new ride. Everyone wanted to find a name that was fun, descriptive, and unique. What was settled on was "The Fearsome Five." And let me tell you, this new classic is so diabolically challenging as to strike fear and trembling into the hearts and legs of many a cyclist! To whit: start (probably) at Alexander Valley School, head out to the Geysers and then go Pine Mtn > Geysers > Ida Clayton > Pine Flat. About 125 miles and over 15,000' of gain. Not too shabby, eh?

There were a number of scheduling conflicts among the ride leaders where it became obvious that the best date to hold the first edition of the Fearsome Five was on ... March 31st! (There will be some tricky rule bending and time warping to have this ride included within the 30 days of April.)

Finally, I want to mention the other fun challenge we're looking forward to for April Alpina: a total, cumulative gain of 1,000,000 vertical feet. We need about ten more folks above last year's numbers, to make this happen...but the more the merrier.

SANTA ROSA CYCLING CLUB

PO Box 6008 Santa Rosa, CA 95406

President: Craig Gaevert
Vice-President: Greg Durbin 528-4450
Secretary: Donn King
Treasurer: Donna Emery 546-6359
Officers at Large
Robin Abramson
Charlie Rowell
John Miklaucic
Gordon Stewart
Martin Clinton
Bill Oetinger (newsletter editor, ride director) 823-9807
Bill Osburn (webmaster)
Annie Osborn (meeting program coordinator) 829-5656
Sharron Bates (club apparel sales) 526-3512
Craig Gaevert (membership registration) 545-4133
(cgarch@sonic.net)

SRCC website: http://www.srcc.com E-mail: srcc@ap.net (Bill Oetinger, e-mail wrangler) **Membership applications available at website.**



The Santa Rosa Cycling Club is a social/recreational organization comprised of cycling enthusiasts with a wide range of abilities and interests. Our purpose is to promote the safe and efficient use of bicycles through club rides and events, and by maintaining an active presence in the local community. We encourage a large and vital membership and try to provide rides for all abilities. We publish a membership roster and a monthly newsletter and ride calendar. We hold a general membership meeting and an Executive Board meeting once each month.

GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETINGS

Wednesday, February 14 • 6:30 PM

Round Table Pizza (Occidental Road, west of Stony Point)

Martin Clinton—certified LAB cycling skills instructor—will make a presentation on Bicycle Safety.

Wednesday, March 14

EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETINGS

(Open to all interested members)

Thursday, February 8 • 6:00 PM

TLCD Architecture • 111 Santa Rosa Ave. (SW corner at 1st St) Door open between 5:45 and 6:00pm • After that, call 478-9387

Thursday, March 8

PRINTED ON RECYCLED PAPER Member: LAB • CBC • CABO • REBAC • SCTC • IMBA • SCBC

• Directory of WCC Committee Chairs •

•
WCC Chair Doug Simon, 577-0113, desimon@sbcglobal.net
Volunteer chair Kimberly Hoffman, 579-3754, kdhoffman10@yahoo.com
Site reservations John Miklaucic, 545-3470, jmiklaucic@comcast.net
Registration Gordon Stewart, 823-0941, gordon@gsathome.com
Sags & Communication Craig Gaevert, 545-4133, cgarch@sonic.net
Food & Materials Doug Simon, 577-0113, desimon@sbcglobal.net
-
Equipment cleaning
Course marking Dave Trumbo, 765-9022, jumpin@sonic.net
Course hosts Looking for a committee chair!
Course signsVicki Duggan, 525-1960, duncansmills@sbcglobal.net
Course marshals Ron Bates, 526-3512, technical@randalInutrition.com
Customer service Joe Morgan, 778-8209, themorganfamily@comcast.net
Day-of merchandise Sharron Bates, 526-3512, technical@randalInutrition.com
Mechanics
GratonJanice Eunice, 575-9439, nicenice@sonic.net
Ocean Song
Monte Rio
Wohler Bridge Maury Cohen, 579-9129, maury@lowepro.com
Warm Springs Dam Jim Williams, 538-3793, jjwilliams@ earthlink.net
Alexander Valley Steve Drucker, 538-5256, sdrucker@santarosa.edu
LBC Michelle Kane, 877-892-1823, kearykane@yahoo.com
Volunteer BBQ Susan Noble, 303-4275, noblesusan1@yahoo.com
Volunteer RideLooking for a committee chair!
Polaricol Filed